MEETING OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CITY HALL, Fifth Floor

6801 Delmar Blvd.
City of University City, Missouri 63130

November 10, 2014
A. MEETING CALLED TO ORDER 
At the Regular Session of the City Council of University City held on the fifth floor of City Hall, on Monday, November 10, 2014, Mayor Shelley Welsch called the meeting to order at 6:32 p.m.  

B. ROLL CALL 

In addition to the Mayor the following members of the Council were present:





Mr. Rod Jennings





Dr. Paulette Carr




Mr.  Stephen Kraft  




Mr. Terry Crow




Mr. Michael Glickert                                                





Mr. Arthur Sharpe, Jr.

Also in attendance was Chief Charles Adams, as Acting City Manager.
C. APPROVAL OF AGENDA
Mr. Kraft requested that his nomination of Mary Pat Gallagher to the Historic Preservation Commission be added to the agenda.

Mr. Sharpe moved to approve the agenda as amended, seconded by Mr. Glickert and the motion carried unanimously.

D. PROCLAMATIONS
E.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
October 27, 2014, City Council Regular Session minutes were moved by Mr. Jennings, seconded by Mr. Sharpe.
Mr. Crow made a third request to get a copy of the City’s response to the comments made by Resident Carolyn Stevens and asked that the document be provided to him this week.  

Dr. Carr stated that she found that the minutes had some of the citizen’s statements very descriptive and others were not.  She then noted that the written comments had not been attached to either the written or digital minutes of the meeting.  
Ms. Pumm advised Dr. Carr that the minutes and attachments were too voluminous to be emailed as one document and therefore she had listed them separately on the website.  Ms. Pumm stated that she had separated the attachments from the minutes to allow interested parties the option of downloading either or both of the documents.  Dr. Carr stated that she would like to see the two documents combined because it is more time consuming to make two downloads.  
Mayor Welsch suggested that Council vote on both the minutes and attachments tonight, and that Ms. Pumm send a note to Council explaining why she had utilized this method.  
Dr. Carr moved to amend to motion to accept the minutes and requested that the attachments be included with the minutes on the website and was seconded by Mr. Crow.

Mr. Kraft stated that at this point in time, any discussion about how the minutes should be compiled was out of order.

Voice vote on Dr. Carr’s motion to amend failed.

Dr. Carr noted that together, Council’s packet and the attachments constituted approximately 100 pages.  She stated that she would not approve any minutes that do not also include the attachments.

Voice vote on the motion of Mr. Jennings to approve the minutes as written, carried by a majority, with a Nay vote from Dr. Carr.  

Mayor Welsch reminded members of the audience that if they would like to speak to Council on agenda or non-agenda items they should fill out a Speaker Request form that can be found to the left of the door into the chamber.  Speakers should indicate if they want to speak on an agenda or a non-agenda item, and note the agenda item number on the form.  The completed form should be placed in the plastic trays in front of the City Clerk, and comments will be limited to five minutes.  Council cannot discuss personnel matters, legal or real estate issues in public sessions.  Questions raised at this meeting will not be immediately responded to by Council or the City Manager.  However responses will be provided by an appropriate person as quickly as possible.  Citizens who wish to make a comment may do so during either of the Citizen’s comment sections on the agenda or if they choose to speak on a specific agenda item they will be called to the podium at the proper time.  It is Council’s intent to conduct their meetings in a manner that is at all times respectful to members of staff, the community and fellow City Councilmembers.  Personal attacks on Councilmembers and staff will be ruled out of order.   

F.
APPOINTMENTS 
1. David Stokes nominated for appointment to CALOP by Mr. Kraft, replacing Eric Freeman, seconded by Mr. Crow and the motion carried unanimously.

2. Mary Pat Gallagher nominated for appointment to the Historic Preservation Commission by Mr. Kraft and was seconded by Mr. Jennings.

Point of Order:  Dr. Carr stated that several years ago an appointee was removed from a Board because Council had not been given 24 hours notice which violated the Sunshine Law.  Therefore Mr. Kraft’s nomination for appointment to the Historic Preservation Commission should be handled in the same manner.

Mr. Crow stated that while he thinks the world of Ms. Gallagher but agreed with Dr. Carr’s analysis and believed that there should be a certain level of consistency.  

Mayor Welsch stated that the preceding City Attorney, as well as the current City Attorney, both agreed that this is a tentative agenda and therefore can be amended the night of the meeting.  She stated that her belief is that the person Dr. Carr was referring to was removed for an unrelated matter.

Voice vote on Mr. Kraft’s motion carried unanimously.
G.
SWEARING IN  
H.
CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (Total of 15 minutes allowed)

Jan Adams, 7150 Cambridge Avenue, University City, MO

Ms. Adams responded to the following comments made at the last City Council meeting.
· A review of the past two years agenda revealed that Councilmembers Carr & Crow  requested on 13 occasions that a topic be placed on the agenda for a vote without providing any information to Council.  
· Prior to the last meeting Mr. Ruth was caught on videotape removing the requests to address Council, public documents that had been placed on the dais.  
· The legal documents that form the Citizens for Restoring Transparency (CRT) provided minimal information regarding its members and funding.  Requests to amend this document to ensure full disclosure and transparency have yet to be honored.  
Ms. Adams asked that her written comments be attached to the minutes.  

Gregory Pace, 7171 Westmoreland, University City, MO
Mr. Pace stated that he would like to submit his name in response to the City’s RFQ seeking qualifications for assessing options to renovate the City’s police station and the solicitation of citizen participation.  


He then thanked Dr. Carr for initiating a repository for Board and Commission audio recordings and suggested that the first recording placed in her public domain be that of the Traffic Commission Meeting of October 10, 2012, since it led to serious allegations that the public has a right to be informed about.
Beth Norton, 734 Trinity Avenue, University City, MO

Ms. Norton stated that while she does believe in fairness and balance, she also believes that there are two members of this Council who consider themselves to be beyond reproach.  She expressed the rationale associated with her beliefs and encouraged both members to stop forcing this community to go through all of their constant attempts to advance their egos.  Ms. Norton asked that her comments be attached to the minutes.
Elise Glickert, 6712 Etzel, University City, MO
Ms. Glickert stated that a traffic count was conducted prior to the installation of the temporary roundabout and believes that it is now time to conduct a subsequent study to determine its current impact on traffic. 
Bwayne Smotherson, 1243 Purdue Avenue, University City, MO

Mr. Smotherson believed that if Council was going to approve the marketing strategy which included a new logo, by ignoring anything the Commission, as well as the residents who attended their meetings had to say.  He stated that while he absolutely understands that this is an advisory Commission he did not volunteer to serve on Arts and Letters to be handled, manipulated, muted and dismissed.  Mr. Smotherson stated that every aspect of the City’s logo has been poorly presented, voted against twice by the Arts and Letters Commission and suspiciously approved by Council.  Mr. Smotherson asked that his written comments be attached to the minutes.  

I.
PUBLIC HEARINGS

1. Public Hearing to consider proposal for a Text Amendment to the Zoning Code related to outdoor dining in all commercial zoning districts.  Mayor Welsch opened the public hearing at 6:57 p.m., and hearing no request to speak the hearing was closed at 6:57 p.m.
2. Public Hearing to consider proposal for a Text Amendment to the Zoning Code related to portable signs in all commercial zoning districts.  Mayor Welsch opened the public hearing at 6:57 p.m., and hearing no request to speak the hearing was closed at 6:58 p.m.
J. CONSENT AGENDA 

K. CITY MANAGER’S REPORT 
1. Approval of award to Altec Industries, Inc for one Aerial truck for $83,205.
Mr. Glickert moved to approve and was seconded by Mr. Jennings.

Mr. Glickert thanked the City for providing Council with a photograph of the truck being purchased.

Voice vote on Mr. Glickert’s motion carried unanimously.
L. UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
BILLS

M. NEW BUSINESS

RESOLUTIONS

BILLS

  Introduced by Mr. Jennings

1. BILL 9241 – An ordinance amending Chapter 400 of the Municipal Code of the City of University City, relating to zoning, by amending Section 400.030 thereof, relating to definitions; and by amending Sections 400.2220 and 400.2230 thereof, relating to sign regulations, containing a savings clause and providing a penalty.  Per the request of Mayor Welsch the ordinance was read for the first time.  
Introduced by Dr. Carr

2. BILL 9242 – An ordinance amending Chapter 400 of the Municipal Code of the City of University City, relating to zoning, by amending Section 400.030 thereof, relating to definitions; and by amending Sections 400.2220 and 400.2230 thereof, relating to sign regulations, containing a savings clause and providing a penalty.  Per the request of Mayor Welsch the ordinance was read for the first time.  
N. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (continued if needed)
Melcine Henderson, 1339 Purdue, University City, MO

Ms. Henderson stated that after working closely with the City Manager on the marketing and branding strategy she was under the impression that the City had obtained a consultant to review the strategy and that the Arts and Letters Commission’s recommendations would be taken into consideration before any changes were made.  She stated that she was surprised to learn that Council had voted and approved this strategy without such consideration and therefore would suggest that this issue be presented as a public hearing to allow citizens an opportunity to hear the Commission’s recommendation and present their own comments.
O. COUNCIL REPORTS/BUSINESS
1. Boards and Commission appointments needed
Mayor Welsch read the appointments that were needed.
2. Council liaison reports on Boards and Commissions
3. Boards, Commissions and Task Force minutes
4. Other Discussions/Business
P. COUNCIL COMMENTS
Dr. Carr stated that she will be conducting a town hall meeting regarding flood mitigation on Thursday, December 4th, at the Heman Park Community Center at 7 p.m.  Topics will include information on Neighborhood Improvement Districts, the River Des Peres Watershed Coalition, rain gardens and the study performed by the Army Corps of Engineers.

Mr. Kraft reported that this year a prayer in remembrance of Sgt. Mike King was said at the CRC, which he believed to be an appropriate gesture for the community to make demonstrating their care and concern for looking after others.  

Mayor Welsch made the following announcements:
· Health Protection and Education Services will provide free health screenings on Saturday, November 15th from 9 to 10:30 a.m. at the U-City Public Library.  Free flu shots will be provided by Walgreen’s.
· The U-City Symphony will conduct a free concert at 3 p.m. on November 16th at the All Saints Catholic Church located at Clemmons and Westgate.
· The Create Space Artisan’s Village designed to showcase the crafts of 30 artists from around the region opened in the Loop on Friday.  On Saturday, December 6th, six free spaces will be offered to U-City artists.  Interested participants should visit the website at createspacestl.com and clink on the nominate link.  The Village is located at the City-owned space formerly occupied by Good Works

· The Community Visioning Workshop for the purpose of establishing an overall vision for the future of U-City that can provide focus and direction for subsequent planning activities and serve as the cornerstone of the Comprehensive Plan Update will be held on November 19th at 7 p.m. at the U-City Public Library.  All residents and business owners are encouraged to attend.  Questions should be directed to the Department of Community Development at (314) 505-8501.

Q. ADJOURNMENT

Mayor Shelley Welsch adjourned the meeting at 7:11 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Joyce Pumm
City Clerk, MRCC/CMC
